Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

January 18, 2017
Call to Order

Chairman Ray Schwartze called the January 18, 2018, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:39 p.m. 

Welcome and Special Presentation
Chairman Schwartze welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Justin Klocke from Senator Claire McCaskill’s office, Hannah Cleeton from Senator Roy Blunt’s office and Bennie Cook from Representative Jason Smith’s office. 
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:

a.
Minutes – Dec. 14, 2017

b.
Local Review
1.  Meramec Regional Planning Commission, St. James, MO

10.762 – Solid Waste Management Grants
Illegal Dumping Remediation and Prevention program to be implemented in the Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District
Federal: $97,497 

Local: $32,489

Total: $129,986


2.
City of Newburg, Newburg, MO


97.039 – Hazard Mitigation Grant


New emergency storm siren for the City of Newburg, MO


Federal: $12,750


Applicant: $4,250



Total: $17,000

    c. Statewide Grant Applications

1. Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO

66.802 – Superfund State, Political Subdivision, and Indian Tribe Site-Specific Cooperative Agreement
Superfund combined Cooperative Agreement
Federal: $1,143,912 

State: $31,182

Total: $1,175,094


2.
National Alliance for the Mentally Ill of Missouri (NAMI), Jefferson City, MO
92.243 – Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Regional and National Significance



Voices United for Hope, Recovery, and Empowerment



Federal: $95,000



Total: $95,000

The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 

grant reviews weekly. In the future, staff will share reports in between meeting with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts 



● City of Pacific

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract to provide technical assistant for grant writing for CDBG Disaster Funds to match FEMA HMGP and to sign all documents associated with this contract.




● Greenway Village, Inc.

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract to provide technical assistant for project management for FHLB Affordable Housing Program grant for renovations and to sign all documents associated with this contract.




● Liberty Garden Apartments, Inc.

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract to provide technical assistant for project management for FHLB Affordable Housing Program grant for renovations and to sign all documents associated with this contract.




● Whispering Oaks Estates, Inc.

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Whispering Oaks Estates, Inc. for technical assistance for preparation of a FHLB Renovation Grant and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the consent agenda; John Casey seconded the motion. The motion carried.

Presentation: Federal Legislative Discussion
Ms. Cleeton gave a brief summary of legislative accomplishments for 2017 and gave the board a summary of the legislative outlook for 2018.  
Accomplishments she touched on included:

· The elimination of more than a dozen federal regulations via the Congressional Review Act, a comprehensive tax reform measure and the confirmation of judicial nominees at the Supreme, Appellate and District court levels.
· The signing into law of Sen. Blunt’s Military Family Stability Act and the HIRE Vets Act.
· The signing into law of Sen. Blunt’s Craft Beverage modernization and Tax Reform Act as part of the tax reform package.

· She noted that Sen. Blunt worked to protect Private Activity Bonds in the tax package due to their importance to local development.
For the 2018 outlook, Ms. Cleeton noted that in the short term, the Senate will be working on the federal budget where Sen. Blunt will be actively engaged in that process to ensure Missouri priorities are protected. Other items of note included:

· Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Reauthorization Act (65-34) – passed this afternoon in the Senate.

· DACA – needs to be addressed by early March. She added that there are ongoing discussions as to how to address immigration issues.

· Infrastructure – possibility of a package with the potential to included broadband. Ms. Cleeton indicated that Sen. Blunt has been active at both the state and federal levels in continuing the fight to expand broadband to Missouri’s rural citizens.

· Farm bill renewal – discussions have been held regarding expanding the farm safety net. She noted that Sen. Blunt has been a major advocate for protecting the agricultural community as NAFTA negotiations continue. In addition, she reported that the senator spoke with both the President and Vice President last week about the issue, and said he has been very vocal about the importance of exports to our state and the agricultural community as a whole.

Ms. Cleeton concluded her report by encouraging board members to use Sen. Blunt’s office as a resource and to contact them with their concerns.
Mr. Klocke indicated that 2017 had been a busy year for Senator McCaskill. A brief summary of the senator’s activity included:
· The sponsoring of five bills that were passed and 10 bills that she revised/co-sponsored.

· She held 50 town halls throughout her district.

· Working on ways to cut waste by standardizing the sharing of information between agencies.

· Taking a serious look into taxpayer waste.
Addressing the 2018 budget, Mr. Klocke noted that if it didn’t pass then non-essential services would be furloughed. Other topics he touched on included:

· Farm Bill – first draft is expected by spring.

· Infrastructure – having an outline before the State of the Union is the hope. He added that this is a priority for the senator and that rural broadband has been talked about as part of the infrastructure.
Mr. Klocke concluded his report by encouraging the board members to contact the senator’s office if they have concerns.

Mr. Cook reported that Representative Smith is excited with the way the tax cut went for the middle class.  Other issues for 2018 he touched on included:

· Rural broadband – he noted that the USDA will be conducting roundtables.

· Farm Bill

· Welfare Reform

· Veteran’s affairs

He also encouraged board members to reach out to Representative Smith’s office with any issues or concerns.

The group fielded the following questions from board members:
Tammy Snodgrass asked about the Waters of the U.S. Ms. Cleeton indicated it was on hold and that no forward motion had been mentioned. She stated that she would look into it and get back to us. Mr. Cook stated that he doesn’t anticipate that it will come out anything like it was originally written.

Jan Haviland inquired about the overtime rule and all three legislative representatives stated that they hadn’t heard anything new.

Randy Verkamp brought up concerns with the Marketplace Act. Mr. Verkamp also mentioned the issue of sales tax related to internet sales and she replied that it is known that it’s not working very well.

Marvin Wright asked about support for Fort Leonard Wood. Mr. Klocke reported that Senator McCaskill recognizes the impact it has and will work to see that it remains fully functional and operational. He added that they have recently received funding for a new hospital. Ms. Cleeton and Mr. Cook both indicated that there is support for keeping Fort Leonard Wood up and running.
Ms. Prigge inquired about changes to the number of National Guard units in Missouri. Mr. Klocke indicated he would look into it and follow up with her.

Gary Brown asked about regulations for waterways that enter streams. He indicated that there is currently no way to test for contaminates at the level that the EPA is requiring.

Ms. Prigge also touched on the issue of the proposed infrastructure package saying that she is hopeful that some of those dollars will go to EDA, CDBG and MoDOT for their projects. 

Chairman Schwartze added his concerns regarding infrastructure stating that highways and river systems need to be looked at and considered in the planning process. 

Chairman Schwartze and Ms. Prigge thanked the representatives for taking the time to come out and engage with the board.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles, chairman
Vice Chairman Don Brackhahn reported on External Relations Committee activities as follows:
Vice Chairman Brackhahn reported that there is still a vacancy for an at-large small business representative on the board and asked members for their help in filling that vacancy. He also reminded the board that the MRPC Day at the Capitol is Jan. 23 and if anyone was interested in carpooling, they should call the MRPC office.
He noted that only nine federal priorities survey responses were received. The committee made a few minor changes and those changes were shared with the full board. The committee also discussed various options to ensure better participation.  Anyone with ideas on increasing participation was asked to send their ideas to staff. 

Vice Chairman Brackhahn made a motion to accept the federal priorities with the noted changes. Randy Verkamp seconded; the motion carried.

The board was informed that External Relations had reviewed the MRB bylaws and they would go to the MRB board for approval at its March meeting.

The committee discussed changing the February meeting from the 8th to the 15th to avoid conflicting with the County Commission Association of Missouri (CCAM) training being held February 7th – 9th.

Vice Chairman Brackhahn made a motion to move the February commission and TAC meetings from the 8th to the 15th. Marvin Wright seconded; the motion carried.


Operations Committee: Marvin Wright, chairman

Chairman Marvin Wright reported on Operations Committee activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Dec. 31, 2017. 
Chairman Wright made a motion to approve all financial statements for the period ending Dec. 31, 2017. Steve Vogt seconded; the motion carried.


The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP revised budgets and MRPC/MRB revised leased agreements for the fiscal year 2017-2018.


Chairman Wright made the motion to accept the revised budgets and lease agreements for the fiscal year 2017-2018; Dave Dudenhoeffer seconded the motion. The motion carried.

The committee also reviewed a revised RLF plan for the Disaster RLF.

Chairman Wright made a motion to approve the revised Disaster RLF plan. John Casey seconded; the motion carried.

Committee members also reviewed revisions for a combined RLF plan for the LTED and SSED.

Chairman Wright made a motion to approve the revisions for a combined RLF plan for the LTED and SSED. Steve Vogt seconded; the motion carried.

Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley, chairman
Vice Chairman Jim White reported on planning activities as follows:

Vice Chairman White stated that the CEDS report has been finalized and submitted. He informed the board that beginning in March, CEDS will meet every other month as the committee continues to update the strategy.
He reported that the 2015-2016 Entrepreneurial Assessment report was done by Southeast Missouri State University in  Cape Girardeau and contains a lot of regional strengths with examples. The board was informed that Anne Freand had a copy of the assessment for those interested and that it would be posted on-line at a later date.
Housing Advisory Board: Darrell Skiles, chairman
Vice Chairman Marvin Wright reported that the advisory board approved the financials for housing. He also reported that housing received a clean audit with no findings.
Transportation Advisory Committee: John Casey, chairman
No report was given.
Environmental: 
The board was provided with a handout covering environmental updates as well as updates on Meramec Regional Emergency Planning and Homeland Security Oversight Committee activities. Included on the handout was information on upcoming railcar trainings in Rolla and Cadet.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee: Kraig Bone, at-large representative for emergency management.
Information was included on the Environmental report, which was handed out and is attached. 
Business Loans: 
Linda Loughridge, MRPC, reported that the Meramec Regional Development Corporation will hold its next meeting on Feb. 21, 2018 at noon. She informed the board that MRDC approved five new loans with three of them already being closed. Staff is working on three SBA loans for projects in Phelps, Osage and St. Louis Counties. Ms. Loughridge state that most of the RLF funds have been loaned out. Overall, she noted that all of MRDC’s new projects would leverage over $2.4 million in private investments in partnership with our local banks and will create and maintain about 100 jobs for the region. Anyone interested in loans should contact Maria Bancroft. 
Workforce Development: T.R. Dudley
Alan Galindo, Central Workforce Development Board, spoke briefly on a new effort, The NEXUS Committee Collaborative, to bring various business entities together. A flyer was provided describing this effort.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation: Marvin Wright
No meeting was held.
Meramec Region Community Foundation: 
Bonnie Prigge reported that applications are still being accepted for the $250 grant awards. It was also noted that the scholarship season is gearing up and there are potential donors that will be bringing in new funding.
Chairman Report: 
Chairman Ray Schwartze encouraged board members to participate in the Day at the Capitol stating that it was a good opportunity and that there is strength in numbers.
Director Report: 
· Bonnie Prigge updated the board on the following meetings:

· Jan. 23 – Naturally Meramec meeting. The group is looking into other funding and is trying to transition into a membership based fee.
· Jan. 24 – Meramec Morning, Bourbon City Hall. Information gained at these meetings will feed into the CEDS process.
· Jan. 29 – MoDOT Planners Meeting.  MoDOT has been given our priorities for inclusion in the STIP.
· Feb. 8 – MoDOT Annual Statewide meeting. On the agenda will be a discussion on finding other funding for transportation projects.

Ms. Prigge informed the board that Owensville will be the host for the S&T class. A kick-off meeting was held a couple of weeks ago. She also stated that they would be looking for another community in a couple of more weeks.

MRPC staff has been busy with CDBG grant applications and grants for buyouts. Ms. Prigge stated that regular CDBG projects were due in April and that staff is working on a natural gas project in Potosi.
Adjourn
Ray Schwartze made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.; John Casey seconded the motion. The motion carried.
_____________________________________

________________________________
Ray Schwartze, chairman
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